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Zheng’s Guilty Plea in “China Initiative” Case 

Raises Interpretative Split on Sentencing 

Variances 

PATRICK A. STEVENS* 

It reads like something out of a paperback spy thriller. Song Guo Zheng, a 

prominent research scientist and professor from The Ohio State University, was 

arrested in May 2020 at an airport in Anchorage, Alaska as he prepared to board 
a flight to China, carrying in his luggage three cell phones, two laptop 

computers, several USB drives, bars of silver, and expired Chinese passports 

belonging to his family.1 Zheng’s arrest and subsequent guilty plea were the 
result of an FBI investigation into his ties to the Chinese government as part of 

the U.S. Justice Department (DOJ)’s “China Initiative,” an effort by federal law 

enforcement to protect U.S. interests from economic espionage by China.2 
Although Zheng’s plea agreement waived most potential appeals, he was not 

barred from bringing an appeal under a claim of ineffective assistance of 

counsel: Zheng argued that he received ineffective assistance of counsel because 
his lawyer failed to seek a sentencing variance based on his status as a 

non-citizen.3 In the Sixth Circuit, however, a defendant’s non-citizen status may 

be either a mitigating or an aggravating factor in sentencing.4 That he was 

demonstrably engaged in subterfuge and espionage could very well have hurt 

his case under the Sixth Circuit’s precedent on sentencing variances.5 In 
dismissing Zheng’s appeal on procedural grounds for lacking a sufficient record 

to determine why his attorney did not raise the issue at sentencing, the court 

highlighted the differing interpretative approaches taken by federal appellate 

courts in considering sentencing variances for non-citizen defendants.6 Zheng’s 
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case is moreover unique as one of the few successful examples of the heavily 

criticized China Initiative’s investigative efforts,7 and his guilty plea, which 

brought his case to an early end, served less to reflect the severity of his 

wrongdoing than to highlight in this instance the disparate sentencing impacts 
on non-citizen defendants. 

I. INTERPRETATIVE SPLIT ON SENTENCING VARIANCES 

The difference in the Sixth Circuit’s and the D.C. Circuit’s handling of 
sentencing variances for non-citizen defendants underpins the ultimately 

procedural disposition in Zheng: The D.C. Circuit allows for a “Smith variance,” 

whereby a deportable non-citizen may be eligible for a shorter prison sentence 
solely because deportable non-citizens are potentially subject to “objectively 

more severe prison conditions.”8 Deportable non-citizens, for example, may be 

ineligible for serving their sentences in minimum security facilities and 
ineligible for “community confinement,” which is typically afforded to 

prisoners in the final ten percent of their sentenced term in order to prepare them 

for re-entry into the community.9 In the namesake case creating the Smith 
variance, the D.C. Circuit remanded for resentencing the criminal defendant’s 

case on such grounds and held that although the justifying circumstances “may 

be quite rare,” when “the defendant’s status as a deportable alien is likely to 
cause a fortuitous increase in the severity of his sentence,” a downward 

departure “may be appropriate.”10 

In the Sixth Circuit, on the other hand, a sentencing court may reach either 
of two conclusions based on a defendant’s status as a non-citizen: the court may 

find “that potential deportation and fewer prison opportunities should be a 

reason for a downward variance” (à la the D.C. Circuit’s Smith variance), or it 
may find “that a person granted the benefit of entry to the country should be 

subject to an upward variance for abusing the privilege.”11 The discretion left to 

the sentencing court to take either a forward-looking approach as to what may 
happen or a retrospective (or perhaps more retributive) approach is applicably 

dependent upon “different factual contexts” under current Sixth Circuit 

precedent.12 Thus, by giving the sentencing court discretion to choose between 
an upward or downward variance—and for different reasons than the D.C. 

Circuit’s “more absolutist approach,” the Sixth Circuit presents attorneys 
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representing deportable non-citizens with a more strategic choice in raising the 

issue of this variance at sentencing.13 

This strategic choice is precisely the type of issue for which the Sixth Circuit 

requires an adequate record to assess the effectiveness of trial counsel upon 

defendant’s appeal.14 Zheng brought his claim for ineffective assistance of 

counsel on direct appeal, but the Sixth Circuit will hear such claims on direct 

appeal only in instances where an adequate record exists to address the merits, 
preferring instead for defendants to first pursue post-conviction proceedings 

under 28 U.S.C. § 2255, which allow for the development of a more complete 

record as to trial counsel’s performance.15 Here, the record in Zheng was not 
adequate for the court to determine “counsel’s reasons for making certain 

strategic decisions or why he advanced one argument over another.”16 Given 

the Sixth Circuit’s interpretative approach allowing for either upward or 
downward sentencing variances in this context, and the appellate court’s 

inability to discern at this procedural juncture whether Zheng’s attorney 

declined to raise Zheng’s non-citizen status at sentencing for fear of an upward 
variance or committed an unprofessional error by failing to raise the issue, it 

could not decide Zheng’s ineffective assistance of counsel: “This is neither the 

right tribunal nor the right time for Zheng’s claim.”17 Although this tale of 
espionage and intrigue ends for the time being on a procedural hang-up, this 

case nonetheless stands as something of a historical footnote as one of the few 

successful prosecutions resulting from the Trump-era DOJ’s flawed China 
Initiative. 

II. THE CHINA INITIATIVE 

The DOJ’s China Initiative, announced in November 2018 and nominally 
ended in February 2022, was instituted by Trump-appointed Attorney General 

Jeff Sessions to combat Chinese espionage.18 The China Initiative was 

“unusual” because it “emphasiz[ed] ‘nontraditional collectors’: professors, 
scientists, and students who do not fit the classic spy profile but who might 

through intellectual property (IP) theft, or by not disclosing relationships with 

China-based entities, spur innovation in China at America’s expense.”19 One 

such nontraditional collector was Song Guo Zheng.  

The record shows that throughout his career as a researcher and professor at 

multiple American universities, Chinese-born Zheng maintained ties to the 
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Chinese government and private organizations in China, intending to share with 
them biomedical innovations developed by his U.S. employers and funded by 

federal grants from the National Institutes of Health (NIH).20 Zheng ultimately 

pleaded guilty to a single count of making false statements concealing his ties 

to China on NIH grant applications.21 The scope of his involvement with 

Chinese entities, however, suggests that he could have faced a greater number 

and more serious charges than this single count had he not taken a plea 

bargain.22 

Notwithstanding the relatively few cases such as Zheng resulting in 

convictions or guilty pleas (out of “thousands of investigations”),23 the China 

Initiative is perhaps more well known for cases in which investigations and 

prosecutions disrupted the lives of Chinese academics working in the United 

States “over accusations that they illegally hid their involvement in Chinese 

government scientific development programs.”24 But unlike Zheng, other 

professors targeted by the Initiative were not engaged in any sort of espionage 
but often simply and innocently misunderstood disclosure requirements on 

official paperwork.25 Worse yet, in at least one instance, an investigation was 

initiated against a professor by his colleague after an unrelated dispute led her 

to falsely report him to federal authorities as a “tech spy.”26 

The U.S. government seems to have sought to strike a balance between on 

the one hand countering a real threat of espionage conducted by the Chinese 

government and out-and-out racial profiling on the other.27 Public perception of 

the China Initiative and its impact on affected parties, however, have ultimately 

led the DOJ at the very least to reassess (but not completely abandon) the 

program.28 The China Initiative represents a problematic approach to law 

enforcement that we as a nation purportedly disavow, but under this Initiative 

racial profiling evocative of several other deplorable episodes in twentieth-
century U.S history was the effective policy of federal law enforcement until 

February 2022. Even when a party is convicted or pleads guilty, as Zheng did 

in this case, such a “success” by the government might be said to have come at 
the expense of numerous other parties affected by the DOJ’s flawed Initiative. 
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To the extent that Zheng’s case is one of the few successes of the China 

Initiative at detecting and punishing foreign espionage,29 a plea deal for a single 

count of making false statements belies the nature of the threat supposed to have 

been posed by his activities.30 At this stage in a criminal proceeding, judicial 
discretion in the form of an upward sentencing variance ought not supplant 

prosecutorial discretion in negotiating a plea agreement. Nor does the Zheng 

court opine at any time that a lengthier sentence is appropriate—only the 
potential for an upward variance under Sixth Circuit precedent is 

acknowledged.31 Ultimately, the existence of differing interpretative 

approaches from one circuit to the next bears not only on the procedural 
availability of a defendant’s ineffective assistance claim as in Zheng, but these 

differing approaches also result in potentially disparate sentencing impacts 

across jurisdictions on non-citizen defendants, who are already more likely to 

be subject to harsher sentences than U.S. citizen defendants.32 
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cases as “depict[ing] a xenophobic, existential threat rather than a focus on individualized 
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 31 United States v. Zheng, 27 F.4th 1239, 1244 (6th Cir. 2022). 

 32 See United States v. Gomez-Jimenez, 750 F.3d 370, 384 n.8 (4th Cir. 2014) 
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Confusion: Sentencing Noncitizens After United States v. Booker, 79 FORDHAM L. REV. 

2129, 2155–65 (2011); Yolanda Vazquez, Crimmigration: The Missing Piece of Criminal 

Justice Reform, 51 U. RICH. L. REV. 1093, 1127–28 (2017). 


